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Friday, February 15, 2013
Report to the University System of Maryland Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Thank you Mr. Chairman.  I am pleased to welcome all of you to our first Board meeting of 2013.  I begin my report today by thanking our host this morning, President Freeman Hrabowski and the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC).  Some remarkable things are happening on this campus:
· On January 1st of this year, UMBC launched the Cyber Scholars program with a $1 million grant from the Northrop Grumman Foundation, the latest addition to the already-strong partnership in cyber-related activities that has developed between UMBC and Northrop Grumman.

· Late last year the National Institutes of Health (NIH) awarded UMBC’s Center for Aging Studies a three-year research grant of more than $1.3 million to examine the impact of diabetes among older urban adults.  

· UMBC has again made the Kiplinger’s Personal Finance list of the 100 best values in public higher education. 
· The Hrabowski Fund for Innovation—established with substantial grants from the Carnegie Corporation and the Heinz Awards and which has raised more than $3 million to support its work—has given inaugural grants to six projects.

· And Ellen Hemmerly, executive director of UMBC’s research and technology park (bwtech@UMBC), has been named one of 2013’s Influential Marylanders by The Daily Record.

I am also pleased to note that other members of the USM “family” were acknowledged by The Daily Record as being among Maryland’s most influential.  They are:

· Memo Diriker, the founding director of Salisbury’s Business, Economic and Community Outreach Network;
· Claire Fraser, director of the Institute for Genome Sciences at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB);
· and UMCP President Wallace Loh. 
In addition, UMBC was not the only USM campus to be recognized by Kiplinger's as a “Best Value,” which takes into account both affordability and quality.  Also honored with this distinction were:

· University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP)
· Salisbury University (SU)
· and Towson University (TU).

In other “ranking” news, U.S. News & World Report issued a ranking for most efficient colleges and universities, a new list showing which schools are able to produce high educational quality while spending relatively less money to achieve that quality.  Salisbury and Towson are the only two Maryland schools that made the list.  

Also, in the U.S. News list of Best Online Programs, the University of Baltimore/Towson online MBA program is ranked among the nation’s best. 
Individual accolades have also been prominent:

· I had the honor of attending the White House ceremony at which President Obama awarded the National Medal of Science—the highest honor the president can bestow upon an American scientist—to UMCP Professor of Physics Sylvester James Gates.

· Frostburg State University (FSU) President Jonathan Gibralter, who has emerged in recent years as a national leader in efforts to reduce high-risk drinking among college students, has been named co-chair of the College Presidents Working Group of the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism.

· University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) President Juliette Bell had the honor of serving as the keynote speaker at the 28th annual Martin Luther King Jr. Remembrance Day banquet, Delmarva’s annual tribute to the civil rights leader.

· And Regent Gary Attman's company, FutureCare, was named the best Baltimore area company to work for a second year in a row.  AND, in a national survey conducted by the Philadelphia-based WorkPlace Dynamics, FutureCare was named the 30th best company to work for in America.
There have been tremendous institutional achievements as well:

Researchers at College Park and Towson have reportedly created multiple universes inside a laboratory-created multiverse.  Now, I can’t tell you exactly what that means, but—according to a story in ExtremeTech, an online community of experts in cutting-edge technology—creating the world’s first multiverse of universes in a lab is extraordinary.
UMES has received a $200,000 National Science Foundation grant to grow the ranks of women studying and teaching in the STEM disciplines of science, technology, engineering and mathematics.

At the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), the "Making an Impact Worldwide" capital campaign has reached its $650 million fundraising goal, making it UMB’s most successful fundraising effort ever. 

Bowie State University (BSU) students will have enhanced access to the education and training needed to enter the high-demand field of cybersecurity, thanks to a $450,000 grant from the National Nuclear Security Administration to establish a partnership of Historically Black Institutions. 
This fall, UMCP will launch the Academy for Innovation and Entrepreneurship, a signature initiative to infuse the university with a culture of innovation and entrepreneurship across all colleges and curriculum, through classes, workshops, and outside-the-classroom experiences.
· Fittingly, Moble Benedict, a research scientist in the Clark School of Engineering, just won the grand prize in Lockheed Martin’s 2012 "Innovate the Future Challenge.”

· And Shweta Gaonkar, a doctoral student in the Smith School of Business, was just honored by the Kauffman Foundation for her research in entrepreneurship.
The National Science Foundation has awarded a $1.5 million grant to a group of scientists from the University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science's (UMCES) Appalachian Laboratory to study climate adaptation in forest trees and predict the areas where trees are most and least adapted to changing climates in the future.
Coppin State University (CSU) was recently recognized by the American Institute of Architects as the 2012 AIA Maryland Design winner for Public Building of the Year-Urban Design and Master Planning for the designing of the campus’ quad and café.

The global reach of the University of Maryland University College (UMUC) was wonderfully showcased in a recent New York Times article titled “A Million Strong: Helping Them Through,” which highlighted UMUC’s pivotal role in the world of higher education for active-duty troops and veterans.

There has been some great news in the area of environmental sustainability as well.

I am pleased to share that the Maryland Chapter of the United States Green Building Council recently presented two awards to the University of Baltimore’s John and Frances Angelos Law Center project:

· The Wintergreen Award for Innovation in Sustainable Design, recognizing the Law Center as an outstanding project that exhibits excellence in green building design.

· And the President’s Award, recognizing UMB for having the courage to reach for the highest achievement in sustainable building.

In other “green news:” 
· Governor Martin O’Malley has announced that the State of Maryland, in partnership with the University System of Maryland, will enter into a power purchase agreement with Green Planet Power Solutions.  This renewable energy program, converting agricultural waste to electricity, will save Marylanders up to $80 million, encourage job creation, promote Maryland’s farm industry, AND improve the health of the Bay.
· BSU has received $25,000 from the Verizon Foundation to support an advocacy campaign to make students and the general public aware of ways to conserve energy, make green improvements, and protect and preserve the environment.

· And the Arbor Day Foundation has honored both Frostburg and UMCP as winners of the 2012 Tree Campus USA designation.

We are seeing growth—both physical and programmatic—at our higher education centers.
Governor O’Malley recommended funding the design and construction of a fourth building on the Universities at Shady Grove (USG) campus, the Biomedical Sciences and Engineering Facility.  USG also welcomed the first cohort of the Terp Transfer Partnership program, a new transfer access program designed to benefit Montgomery College students who plan to transfer to a UMCP bachelor's degree program at USG.  
At the University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH), Frostburg will begin offering a Doctor of Education in Educational Leadership this fall.  This applied doctoral program is FSU’s first, and the first offered to all eligible students at USMH.

Lastly, I want to mention that the Board of Regents Special Review Committee on Coppin State University is progressing in its work, under Freeman Hrabowski’s outstanding leadership.  The committee held the first two of three scheduled public hearings; one last month and another earlier this week.  I look forward to the recommendations the committee ultimately generates, and I thank Mortimer Neufville for his service as interim president of Coppin.  
Turning now to the legislative session in Annapolis . . . 

Last week I had the opportunity to testify before both the Maryland House and Senate in support of Governor O’Malley’s 2014 budget recommendations for the University System of Maryland.  As you know, the Governor’s proposal provides $1.2 billion in state funds for the USM, a funding increase of $82.3 million, which represent a 7.7 percent increase.  
Of the $82.3 million:
· $57.9 million is for current services, or mandatory cost increases, 
· and $24.4 million is for enhanced funding in vital areas of state and USM needs: 
· STEM and health education; 
· Tech transfer and commercialization;
· and academic transformation and college completion.  
These are, of course, the priorities Maryland’s leaders have established as the areas that will propel the state forward—economically and socially—well into the future.  
· And the USM will further advance progress in these areas with an additional $10 million of internal institutional funds, bringing total enhancement funding to more than $34 million.  

In addition, the Governor’s budget proposal would enable USM to keep our tuition increases modest (3 percent), advancing Maryland’s reputation as a national leader in keeping college affordable and—more importantly—improving access and affordability for the students we serve.  
We are also working on some 30 pieces of legislation that have the potential to effect the USM and higher education, with impacts ranging from operational and financial to academic.
I am sure you all read the prominent article in The Washington Post late last year: “Prices spike at public universities, except in Maryland.”  As the piece noted, the cost of attending a public university in Maryland for in-state students has risen a mere 2 percent—adjusted for inflation—since 2007.  Not only is this the smallest increase in the nation, but it is also less than one-tenth of the average national increase of 27 percent.  Furthermore, some states have seen an increase of more than 70 percent.   

And while we have clearly made affordability a priority—with the USM moving from having the 6th highest tuition in the nation down to 26th—it has by no means been our only focus:

· Today there are a record number of students enrolled in USM institutions.  

· We are seeing important increases in both retention and completion.  

· The achievement gaps impacting minority and low-income students are narrowing.  

· Maryland’s public universities continue to enhance their quality.

· And our economic impact has accelerated.

On that last issue, a recent study conducted by the Jacob France Institute located at the University of Baltimore found that graduates of Maryland’s public universities contribute $1.1 billion in income and sales taxes each year.  This actually exceeds the state’s current USM appropriation.  

In addition, the report determined that the $1.2 billion in the academic research and development funding the USM attracted last year supported more than 30,000 jobs, generating some $3.7 billion in economic activity.  Also highlighted was the fact that the USM provided 74 percent of all bachelor’s degrees, including two-thirds of all STEM degrees awarded in Maryland and 88 percent of all professional degrees.  

Those are the key points I made in my testimony, that in today’s innovation economy, the broad impacts of higher education—advancing knowledge, skills, expertise, and discovery—have become the primary drivers of both economic success and a high quality of life.  And this budget—the first in five years that provides USM with ANY increase in programmatic funding whatsoever—will enable us to do even more.

The USM is committed to increased STEM degree production; expanding the educational, research, and economic impact of MPowering; doubling the number of students in redesigned courses; and enhancing completion initiatives.  We are ready to advance these key areas and we are ready to be held accountable for our progress.
As the legislative session unfolds, I will be sure to keep you up-to-date on any key developments.  I encourage you to express your support for the Governor’s budget to leaders in Annapolis.  On that note, I want to applaud student regent Steven Hershkowitz, the chair of the USM Student Council Zach Cohen, and UMCP Student Government Association President Samantha Zwerling.  All three of them testified before the legislature on behalf of the USM and all three were very impressive.  In fact, the Vice-Chair of the House Subcommittee, Delegate Heather Mizeur, was so impressed she took a snap shot of the students while they were testifying with her iPhone and tweeted it.  That was a first for me to witness during testimony.  And, of course, I once again want to thank Vice Chancellor for Government Relations P.J. Hogan and his team in Annapolis for their diligent work.

Mr. Chairman . . . this concludes my report. I would be happy to respond to any questions the Regents may have.
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